Meeting Minutes
SMRHS Proto Ops Committee
June 25, 2013
Invitees:

Norm Alexander
Ron Fritz
Tim Grover

Brenton MacDonald

X - Daryl Muck

Bob Schott

Ed Zeis

X = Did not participate

Purpose:

Review Proto Ops experience to date and discuss refinements and changes
Meeting Minutes:
It was suggested that we send copies of our meeting minutes to SMRHS Secretary Bob Rohwer for the club files.   We will also look as posting these on the SMRHS web site.

Current Operations
Proto Ops – Op session review.  We worked our way through Tim’s memo, written after the 6/7 op session, which contained many suggestions and observations about what went well, what we should make better for the next session, what changes to consider.
Train instruction card format proposal 
In the overall discussion, all agreed that all our job aids / instructions / line-ups/ etc. need to be consistent.   

We discussed various options for replacing the current Blue Cards.   Ed shared an idea to post a train line-up and required work at each community around the layout.  This would work better for locations that have an assigned op session crew member, such as Oroville.  Drawbacks are that if we adjust what a train does, add new trains, etc. all the lists would need to be updated.  There were concerns about crews successfully determining what their train needs to do from a list of instructions that encompasses all trains.

Tim shared the train instruction cards used on the narrow gauge layout.  They also use small clipboards to hold the instructions and car cards.   Clipboards work for them because their train consists are much shorter than we typically run on the standard gauge layout.  They have hooks positioned around the layout and crews hang their clipboards up on the layout fascia when switching.  
We reviewed samples of a train instruction card format Norm created, based on using something similar at a recent op session he attended on a private layout.  
The 4x6 plastic sleeve size was discussed. 
Shrinking the instructions to fit on a 3x5 card will make the print small and harder for some members to read.  3x5 sized sleeves are not available from Office Depot (at least not off the shelf in the store).

Pros:  Can’t be put in your shirt pocket so less likely to go home with a crew member.  Won’t fit on car card pockets so more likely to be returned to Trainmaster when job is complete.

Cons:  Won’t fit in car card pouch so this is another thing to carry, along with throttle, car cards, uncoupling pick.  
Discussed how to help crews manage the items they need to carry during an op session.  Often there is not a good place on the layout to set these items down when switching.  It was suggested we consider using aprons to provide handy pockets for crews to hold ops items.  Aprons are better than vests because they are much cooler and are one size fits all.    Shop aprons are available at Home Depot and other sources.   Tim Grover agreed to research operations apron options and report back to the committee.
Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Create a complete set of train instruction cards to match samples provided by Norm and use these for the next 4 Proto ops sessions and evaluate how they worked.  Norm agreed to have these done in time for the July 5 op session.
Train length

Discussed how to manage train lengths so ops crews don’t create a train consist that is too long for the staging tracks.  Job aids for 12th Street and Keddie yards do indicate maximum train lengths.  Need more yardmaster training to ensure these are followed.  While we could create a set of marks for yard to use to measure train lengths when building trains, these would not help for trains that make en-route pick-ups.  Requiring train crews to enforce train length limits has worked successfully on other layouts.

Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Amend the train instruction cards to include the maximum train length.  Instruct train crews to enforce this limit when performing en-route work.  If there are more cars to pick up than can be accommodated, they will be left behind for the next train.  Norm will do this when creating the new train instruction cards.
Train Names and Numbers

Norm presented a proposal to adopt a train name and numbering scheme.   The goal is to make all job aids to be consistent.    There was much discussion on this topic.  

Train numbers:  While the SMRHS club layout depicts the WP and SP, we are free to use whatever train numbering scheme we want.  We run Proto Ops trains that unprototypically traverse both the SP and WP portions of the layout during their run, so using either WP or SP historical train numbers wouldn’t be technically accurate.  The current train line-up and job aids do not indicate train numbers.  
Train symbols;   Tim’s 6/11 memo suggested that we use train symbols to identify Proto Ops trains.   The proposal was to use 2-letter abbreviations for the origin and destination and combine these into a train symbol.  Abbreviations would be:

OK = Oakland

SC = Sacramentio

KD = Keddie

SL = Salt Lake City

GN – GN Interchange

We could add a suffix letter to the symbol to indicate train type to differentiate between multiple trains that run between the same origin-destination pair (L = Local, M = manifest, F = forwarder, etc.).
Train names:  Norm proposed a formula for creating train names:

Train name = train destination + train type +direction
Adopting this train-naming convention would mean some, but not all, of the currently-used train names would change.  Club members are learning what the currently-named trains do.  It would be helpful to build on this acquired knowledge vs. starting over with something new.

While discussing train origins and destinations, we also discussed how staging tracks are named at the SLC/GN Interchange staging yard.  The card boxes are currently labeled “GN Interchange” “Salt Lake City” and “Overflow”    This can be confusing to train crews since these don’t exactly match the Proto Ops train names.   Staging yard tracks are numbered in Desert Yard.  Numbering the SLC / GN Interchange tracks will make this consistent with Desert Yard labeling. 

Several motions were presented and voted upon to determine how we will consistently refer to Proto Ops trains and create/edit all corresponding job aids.

Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Rename the SLC/GN Interchange car card boxes to “Track 1”  “Track 2” “Track 3”.  Bob Schott agreed to take care of this.
Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Identify all Proto Ops trains by either train name or by train numbers.  Do not use BOTH.

Moved and not seconded– Identify all Proto Ops trains by train number only.
Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Identify all Proto Ops trains by train name only.

Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Identify all Proto Ops trains using the same train names we have been using in recent Proto Ops sessions.

Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Enhance, as needed,  the same train names we have been using in recent Proto Ops sessions to ensure they all have their direction as the last word in their name (i.e. SLC Extra West)
Quincy local:   We discussed whether to start the Quincy local in Quincy or Keddie Yard.  

Pros: Starting in Quincy gives the Keddie Yardmaster time to sort the first Keddie set-out block and thus have some inbound cars for Quincy.   Not having to deal with the inbound cars when pulling Quincy outbound cars makes this switching job fairly easy.  We offer several challenging switching jobs, including the yards, for members to choose from.  It is good to have some easy switching jobs for less experienced club members to try.  Less complex switching helps the Quincy job get done faster, reducing the time the Quincy and Oakland Pier jobs are contending for the same aisle space.
Cons:  Requiring the Quincy local deal with the inbound cars when pulling Quincy outbound cars increases the challenge of this job, which has a low volume of traffic.  

Moved/Seconded/Passed (MSP) – Start the Quincy job in Quincy and adjust all job aids accordingly.

Trainmaster – Role and Responsibility review

Norm presented a draft of a Trainmaster Roles and Responsibilities description which outlines the duties a Trainmaster is to perform.   The committee agreed that the Trainmaster should execute the Proto Ops operating scheme as designed.   Making ad-hoc operating scheme changes on Proto Ops nights can have negative consequences that might not show up until the next op session.  Trainmasters should continue to bring suggested improvements and changes to the committee for discussion and consideration. 
Edits:  Add the role of “roving linebacker” during the op session to troubleshoot problems, answer questions, etc.    

Extra Trains

We discussed running personal equipment as extra trains during an op session.    We had a special case a month or so ago where prior to the WP convention Robert Hoffmann wanted to test run a WP “Ford Fast” consist during a Proto Ops op session.  Running private consists interferes with Proto Ops crews trying to get their work done.  It also opens the door for other members to notice this and soon we could have several members trying to run their personal trains during Proto Ops.  Currently, Proto Ops nights are reserved exclusively for us.  Members who want to run their personal equipment have 7 or 8 other nights every month to do that.  If we relax this rule it will be much harder to return to an exclusive arrangement for Proto Ops.
Running extra trains by specific pre-arrangement with the Proto Ops committee might be worth considering, such as a solid reefer block, etc.  
Tim Grover expressed concern that the Proto Ops sessions will get boring if we always run the same trains.
Annulling trains due to small Proto Ops crews

The Trainmaster Roles and Responsibilities document list the trains a Trainmaster could annul to tailor the op session line up for smaller crews.  There is also a chart in the Operations binder showing which jobs should be staffed based on a given crew size.

Edits:  Add asterisks to the Proto Ops line-up to indicate which trains and switch jobs can be annulled.

Norm will distribute an electronic version of this document to the committee.  No vote taken to officially adopt this.
We briefly reviewed the Next Steps list.  
· Hooks are mounted and labeled at the outside end of the Keddie lobe for the Desert Yard tracks.  
· We now have blank car cards we can fill out if there is an urgent need to get a car in service while waiting for the “official” printed version.
Car Fleet

Update on fleet size & composition – We are now up to 299 core cars.  Tim Grover mentioned we could be getting a contribution of about 45 more cars for the fleet.
July 5th Op session.  We determined that despite the Independence Day holiday we should attract enough Proto Ops participants that we won’t need to cancel the session.    Walt Scheduler’s op session on 7/20 is not really a substitute.   Ed reported that Walt has a pretty large crew already.
ACTION ITEMS:

· Tim 

· Investigate options for op session aprons and report back to the committee
· Norm 

· Create new train instruction cards in time for the July 5 op session.
· Create revised train line-ups and job aids so all train names are consistent.

· Bob 

· Re-label the SLC / GN Interchange card pockets. 
